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Minerals and Waste Team

Bedfordshire County Council

County Hall

Cauldwell Street

Bedfordshire MK43 9AP

2nd February 2006

Dear Sir or Madam, 

Bedfordshire and Luton Managing Waste in New Developments Supplementary Planning Document  

Thank you for giving the Home Builders Federation the opportunity to comment on the above mentioned document.

National Policy

PPS1: Delivering Sustainable Development states in paragraph 30 that “…planning policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements, such as those set out in Building Regulations for energy efficiency”. 
PPS10:

Planning Policy Statement 10: Planning for Sustainable Waste Management (July 2005) clearly states in paragraph 34 that “proposed new development should be supported by site waste management plans of the type encouraged by the code of practice published by the DTI (Department of Trade and Industry (2004) Site Waste Management Plans: guidance for construction contractors and clients, voluntary code of practice). These do not require formal approval by planning authorities, but are encouraged to identify the volume and type of material to be demolished and/or excavated, opportunities for the reuse and recovery of materials and to demonstrate how off-site disposal of waste will be minimised and managed” (my emphasis).
Clearly, given the above, it is wrong for the Draft SPD to require Waste Management Plans, when government policy states that Local Authorities should only seek them.
PPS12:

PPS12: Local Development Frameworks states in paragraph 1.8 that “…planning policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements..”.

The whole purpose of Supplementary Planning Documents is to amplify and expand upon the content of policies in an Adopted Local Plan. Therefore, their content must fully accord with the relevant policies in the Adopted Plans to which they relate. If individual Local Authorities are to adopt the document as a SPD they will have to at first identify and list it within their Local Development Schemes.  

PPS12 makes clear references as to the role and purpose of Supplementary Planning Documents (SPD):

2.42 Where prepared, supplementary planning documents should be included in the local development framework and will form part of the planning framework for the area. They will not be subject to independent examination and will not form part of the statutory development plan. However, they should be subjected to rigorous procedures of community involvement. 

2.43 Supplementary planning documents may cover a range of issues, both thematic and site specific, which may expand policy or provide further detail to policies in a development plan document. They must not however, be used to allocate land. Supplementary planning documents may take the form of design guides, area development briefs, master plan or issue-based documents, which supplement policies in a development plan document. The following principles apply to a supplementary planning document: 

i. it must be consistent with national and regional planning policies as well as the policies set out in the development plan documents contained in the local development framework; 

ii. it must be clearly cross-referenced to the relevant development plan document policy which it supplements (or, before a relevant development plan document has been adopted, a saved policy); 

iii. it must be reviewed on a regular basis alongside reviews of the development plan document policies to which it relates; and 

iv. the process by which it has been prepared must be made clear and a statement of conformity with the statement of community involvement must be published with it. 

2.44 Supplementary planning documents may contain policies which expands or supplements the policies in development plan documents. However, policies which should be included in a development plan document and subjected to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with the statutory procedures should not be set out in supplementary planning documents (my emphasis). 

Circular 5/05

Circular 5/2005 sets out five ‘tests of reasonableness’ which requires all planning obligations sought by authorities to be:

· necessary

· relevant to planning

· directly related to the proposed development

· fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the proposed development and 

· reasonable in all other respects. 

Circular 5/2005 (paragraph B5) clarifies that in order to be acceptable planning obligations sought must satisfy all five of these tests. 

The Council is requiring developers to provide actual recycling facilities (bins, box’s e.t.c.). The HBF firmly considers that these are more properly matters for the Waste Authority. 

HBF’s key concern about some aspects of the requirements is that it seeks to pass the cost to the private sector of providing services for which the county council is grant funded by Government and which should be (and are) paid for indirectly by local residents through the council tax. These are not directly related to the development and use of land and are not directly necessary in order for development to proceed. 

For instance, the provision of actual recycling equipment is the responsibility of the Waste Authority who has a duty to provide it. Indeed, the waste legislation means that no one else can be responsible for it. 

Specific matters:

In relation to the specific content of the document the HBF would also like to make the following points:

1.3

The HBF considers that a consultation period of 6 weeks, rather than the 4 week period actually chosen, would have been more appropriate.

2. 3 – 2.5

The text suggests that waste auditing should apply to all developments. However, it is clearly unrealistic, and also in relation to residential development, at variance with policy W5 in the Adopted Waste Plan which specifically refers to “proposals that are likely to generate significant volumes of waste through the development or operational phases will be required to include a waste audit as part of the application…”. Consequently, seeking to require waste audits for every new residential development is contrary to the Adopted Waste Plan. Furthermore, it lacks any policy justification whatsoever. It is instead seeking to introduce a major new waste policy requirement through the back door (via a SPD rather than a DPD).

Furthermore, many of the design and layout matters discussed could be better dealt with via design codes.

Q.2

The HBF does not agree with the proposed thresholds for requiring waste audits. It believes that these should be set out in a DPD and subjected to proper public scrutiny. 

2.6.3 & Q.4

It seems completely nonsensical to require the submission of a waste audit as part of an outline planning application where the details of the application are undecided. It is difficult to see how it could provide any useful information to the local planning authority to help it with its determination of the planning application.   

2.8

The HBF is opposed to the suggested requirement for the submission of monitoring reports to the local authority setting out how elements contained in the approved waste audit have been implemented during particular development phases. The discharge of planning conditions is already a major problem for developers and local authorities alike. This proposal would only exacerbate existing problems and delays further. The Federation does not consider that this is an appropriate matter for coverage within a legal agreement.

3.3.5 & 3.3.6

It is inappropriate for the local authority to require the provision of a bring site, or financial contributions, without proper regard to the level of existing provision of waste collection facilities, and the tests set out in Circular 5/05.

Q. 5b

The HBF does not support any proposed recycling percentage requirement on new developments. Such a figure would be entirely arbitrary, and completely incapable of reflecting individual site characteristics. Again, it believes that there is no statutory policy justification for such a stance, and that this is a matter that should be set out in a DPD and subjected to proper public scrutiny, rather than being introduced via SPD. 

Sustainability Appraisal

Finally, turning to the sustainability appraisal HBF has a number of concerns that the council has not approached this in the proper manner. It seems that the council has largely assessed the sustainability implications of two options – produce the SPD or do nothing. On that basis, clearly any sustainability appraisal will come out in favour of producing the SPD. What the sustainability appraisal has not done properly, however, is consider the extent to which the objectives and content of the draft SPD are consistent with national Government and other policy guidance, nor with the over-riding sustainability objectives. 

Thus the review of plans, policies, strategies and guidance has not assessed whether it is compatible with the key piece of Government legislation on a Planning Obligations (Circular 5/2005). This is a significant oversight. 

Nor has it taken into account that there may be aspects of the requirements which conflict with other sustainability priorities. In that regard I am thinking of the financial implications of these requirements. The number one sustainability objective is given as the need to ensure that everyone has the opportunity of a decent and affordable home. 

It is clearly the case that the imposition of these requirements as they stand could have a significant impact on development viability which could conceivably prevent development occurring so being counter-productive to the achievement of this key sustainability objective. Yet the financial implications of the requirements are nowhere assessed. Nor are their implications for ensuring that everyone has the opportunity of a decent home.

I look forward to the acknowledgment of these comments in due course, and I await the opportunity to be further involved in all aspects of the LDF generally as it evolves. We therefore hope to be consulted in relation to all relevant planning policy documents at appropriate times during their evolution. 

Yours sincerely,

Paul Cronk

HBF Regional Planner 

(East Midlands & Eastern Regions)
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